

Judicial Review Act 1991

Current as at 3 May 2013

Information about this reprint

This reprint shows the legislation current as at the date on the cover and is authorised by the Parliamentary Counsel.

A new reprint of the legislation will be prepared by the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel when any change to the legislation takes effect. This change may be because a provision of the original legislation, or an amendment to it, commences or because a particular provision of the legislation expires or is repealed.

When a new reprint is prepared, this reprint will become a historical reprint. Also, if it is necessary to replace this reprint before a new reprint is prepared, for example, to include amendments with a retrospective commencement, an appropriate note would be included on the cover of the replacement reprint and on the copy of this reprint at www.legislation.qld.gov.au.

The endnotes to this reprint contain detailed information about the legislation and reprint. For example—

- The table of reprints endnote lists any previous reprints and, for this reprint, gives details of any discretionary editorial powers under the *Reprints Act 1992* used by the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel in preparing it.
- The list of legislation endnote gives historical information about the original legislation and the legislation which amended it. It also gives details of uncommenced amendments to this legislation. For information about possible amendments to the legislation by Bills introduced in Parliament, see the Queensland Legislation Current Annotations at <u>www.legislation.qld.gov.au/information</u>.
- The list of annotations endnote gives historical information at section level.

All Queensland reprints are dated and authorised by the Parliamentary Counsel. The previous numbering system and distinctions between printed and electronic reprints are not continued.



Queensland

Judicial Review Act 1991

Contents

		Page
Part 1	Preliminary	
Division 1	Introductory	
1	Short title	5
Division 2	Interpretation	
3	Definitions	5
4	Meaning of decision to which this Act applies	7
5	Meaning of making of a decision and failure to make a decision .	8
6	Making of report or recommendation is making of a decision	8
7	Meaning of person aggrieved	8
8	Conduct engaged in for making decision—preparatory acts	9
9	Power conferred by enactment—non-statutory scheme or program	9
Division 3	Relationship with other review rights	
10	Rights conferred by Act additional to other review rights	10
11	When application for other review may be dismissed	10
12	When application for statutory order of review may be dismissed	10
13	When application for statutory order of review must be dismissed	11
14	When application for statutory order of review concerning interim initial proceeding must be dismissed	11
15	Exercise of powers under div 3	12
Division 4	Relationship with other laws	
16	Commonwealth Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act .	12
18	Operation of other laws	13
Division 5	Application of Act	
18A	Application of Act to GOCs and rail government entities	13
18B	Application of Act to corporate entities of local governments	13

Contents

18C	Application of Act to State and relevant entity under Transport Infrastructure Act 1994	14
Part 2	Jurisdiction	
19	Jurisdiction of Supreme Court	14
Part 3	Statutory orders of review	
20	Application for review of decision	14
21	Application for review of conduct related to making of decision	15
22	Application in relation to failure to make decision	16
23	Meaning of improper exercise of power (ss 20(2)(e) and 21(2)(e))	17
24	Decisions without justification—establishing ground (ss 20(2)(h) and 21(2)(h))	18
25	Way of making application	18
26	Period within which application must be made	19
27	Applicant not limited to grounds in application	21
28	Application to be made party to proceeding	21
29	Stay of decision	21
30	Powers of the court in relation to applications for order of review	22
Part 4	Reasons for decision	
31	Decision to which part applies	23
32	Request for statement of reasons	24
33	Decision maker must comply with request except in certain circumstances	24
34	Content of statement	25
35	Exception for information relating to personal or business affairs	26
36	Exception for information covered by Attorney-General's certificate	26
37	Consequences of s 35 or 36 applying to information	27
38	Application for order to comply	28
39	Application for order that person not entitled to statement	28
40	Application for further statement	29
Part 5	Prerogative orders and injunctions	
41	Certain prerogative writs not to be issued	30
42	Abolition of quo warranto	30
43	Application for review	31
44	Who may make application	32
45	Way of making application	32

Contents

46	Time of making application	32
47	Powers of court	33
Part 6	Miscellaneous	
48	Power of the court to stay or dismiss applications in certain circumstances	34
49	Costs—review application	35
50	Costs—application for reasons for decision	37
51	Intervention by Attorney-General	37
52	Change in occupancy of office	37
53	Respondent to applications concerning decisions of Governor in Council	38
54	Amendment of documents	38
56	Strict compliance with rules not required	39
57	No filing fee for application for reasons for decision	39
Part 7	Declarations	
58	Small Claims Tribunals Act 1973 reference	39
Schedule 1	Operation of other laws	40
Schedule 2	Decisions for which reasons need not be given	42
1	Administration of criminal justice	42
2	Civil proceedings	42
3	Misconduct etc.	43
4	Intelligence functions of Crime and Misconduct Commission	43
5	Certain decisions under Crime and Misconduct Act 2001	43
5A	Particular decisions under the Weapons Act 1990	43
5B	Certain decisions under the Prostitution Act 1999	44
6	Recovery proceedings	44
7	Personnel management	44
8	Appointment decisions	44
9	Police Service decisions.	45
10	Industrial matters	45
11	Local government budgets	45
12	Local government rates	46
13	Tendering and awarding of contracts	46
14	Competitive commercial activities of certain State authorities	46
15	Assessments and calculation of tax etc.	46
16	Collection of tax etc	46

Judicial Review Act 1991

Contents

Schedule 3	Comparative table	47
Schedule 6	Application of Act to GOCs	49

Endnotes

1	Index to endnotes	50
2	Date to which amendments incorporated	50
3	Кеу	51
4	Table of reprints	51
5	List of legislation	53
6	List of annotations	58
7	Forms notified or published in the gazette	62

Judicial Review Act 1991

[as amended by all amendments that commenced on or before 3 May 2013]

An Act relating to the review on questions of law of certain administrative decisions, and for the reform of procedures relating to judicial review at common law, and for other purposes

Part 1 Preliminary

Division 1 Introductory

1 Short title

This Act may be cited as the Judicial Review Act 1991.

Division 2 Interpretation

3 Definitions

In this Act—

certiorari order means an order the relief or remedy under which is in the nature of, and to the same effect as, the relief or remedy that could, but for section 41, have been granted by means of a writ of certiorari.

competitive commercial activity means an activity carried on, on a commercial basis, in competition with a person, other than—

(a) the Commonwealth or a State or Territory; or

- (b) a State authority; or
- (c) a local government authority.

corporatised corporation means a corporate entity under the *Local Government Act 2009*.

court means the Supreme Court.

duty includes a duty imposed on a person in the person's capacity as a servant of the Crown.

enactment means an Act or statutory instrument, and includes a part of an Act or statutory instrument.

judge means a judge of the Supreme Court.

person includes an unincorporated body.

prerogative injunction means an injunction of the kind mentioned in section 42(2).

prerogative order means an order of a kind mentioned in section 41(2).

prohibition order means an order the relief or remedy under which is in the nature of, and to the same effect as, the relief or remedy that could, but for section 41, have been granted by means of a writ of prohibition.

rail government entity see the *Transport Infrastructure Act* 1994, schedule 6.

reasons, in relation to a decision, means-

- (a) findings on material questions of fact; and
- (b) a reference to the evidence or other material on which the findings were based;

as well as the reasons for the decision.

review, in part 1, division 3, includes a review by way of-

- (a) reconsideration, rehearing or appeal; or
- (b) the grant of an injunction or of a prerogative or statutory writ or order; or
- (c) the making of a declaratory or other order.

reviewable matter means—

- (a) a decision; or
- (b) conduct, including conduct engaged in for the purpose of making a decision; or
- (c) a failure to make a decision or to perform a duty according to law.

rules of court mean the rules of court of the Supreme Court.

service includes the Queensland Police Service.

State authority means an authority or body (whether or not incorporated) that is established by or under an enactment, but does not include a local government authority.

statutory order of review means an order on an application made—

- (a) under section 20 in relation to a decision; or
- (b) under section 21 in relation to conduct engaged in for the purpose of making a decision; or
- (c) under section 22 in relation to a failure to make a decision.

4 Meaning of *decision to which this Act applies*

In this Act—

decision to which this Act applies means—

- (a) a decision of an administrative character made, proposed to be made, or required to be made, under an enactment (whether or not in the exercise of a discretion); or
- (b) a decision of an administrative character made, or proposed to be made, by, or by an officer or employee of, the State or a State authority or local government authority under a non-statutory scheme or program involving funds that are provided or obtained (in whole or part)—

[s 5]

- (i) out of amounts appropriated by Parliament; or
- (ii) from a tax, charge, fee or levy authorised by or under an enactment.

5 Meaning of *making of a decision* and *failure to make a decision*

In this Act, a reference to the *making of a decision* includes a reference to—

- (a) making, suspending, revoking or refusing to make an order, award or determination; or
- (b) giving, suspending, revoking or refusing to give a certificate, direction, approval, consent or permission; or
- (c) issuing, suspending, revoking or refusing to issue a licence, authority or other instrument; or
- (d) imposing a condition or restriction; or
- (e) making a declaration, demand or requirement; or
- (f) retaining, or refusing to deliver up, an article; or
- (g) doing or refusing to do anything else;

and a reference to a *failure to make a decision* is to be construed accordingly.

6 Making of report or recommendation is making of a decision

If provision is made by an enactment for the making of a report or recommendation before a decision is made, the making of the report or recommendation is itself taken, for the purposes of this Act, to be the making of a decision.

7 Meaning of person aggrieved

(1) In this Act, a reference to a person aggrieved by a decision includes a reference—

- (a) to a person whose interests are adversely affected by the decision; or
- (b) in the case of a decision by way of the making of a report or recommendation—to a person whose interests would be adversely affected if a decision were, or were not, made in accordance with the report or recommendation.
- (2) In this Act, a reference—
 - (a) to a person aggrieved by conduct that has been, is being, or is proposed to be, engaged in for the purpose of making a decision; or
 - (b) to a person aggrieved by a failure to make a decision;

includes a reference to a person whose interests are, or would be, adversely affected by the conduct or failure.

8 Conduct engaged in for making decision—preparatory acts

A reference in this Act to conduct engaged in for the purpose of making a decision includes a reference to the doing of anything preparatory to the making of the decision, including—

- (a) the taking of evidence; or
- (b) the holding of an inquiry or investigation.

9 Power conferred by enactment—non-statutory scheme or program

A reference in this Act to the exercise of a power conferred by an enactment includes a reference to the exercise of a power, or performance of a function, under a non-statutory scheme or program involving funds that are provided or obtained (in whole or part)—

(a) out of amounts appropriated by Parliament; or

[s 10]

(b) from a tax, charge, fee or levy authorised by or under an enactment.

Division 3 Relationship with other review rights

10 Rights conferred by Act additional to other review rights

- (1) The rights conferred by this Act on a person to make an application to the court in relation to a reviewable matter are in addition to any other rights that the person has to seek a review of the matter (whether by the court, another court or a tribunal, authority or person).
- (2) Subject to section 41, the existence of a remedy by way of an application for review does not exclude any jurisdiction of the court to grant other relief.

11 When application for other review may be dismissed

Despite section 10, but without limiting section 48, the court, or another court, may, in a proceeding instituted otherwise than under this Act, dismiss an application for review of a reviewable matter because an application has been made to the court under section 20 to 22 or 43 in relation to the matter.

12 When application for statutory order of review may be dismissed

Despite section 10, but without limiting section 48, the court may dismiss an application under section 20 to 22 or 43 that was made to the court in relation to a reviewable matter because—

- (a) the applicant has sought a review of the matter by the court or another court, otherwise than under this Act; or
- (b) adequate provision is made by a law, other than this Act, under which the applicant is entitled to seek a review of the matter by the court or another court.

13 When application for statutory order of review must be dismissed

Despite section 10, but without limiting section 48, if—

- (a) an application under section 20 to 22 or 43 is made to the court in relation to a reviewable matter; and
- (b) provision is made by a law, other than this Act, under which the applicant is entitled to seek a review of the matter by another court or a tribunal, authority or person;

the court must dismiss the application if it is satisfied, having regard to the interests of justice, that it should do so.

14 When application for statutory order of review concerning interim initial proceeding must be dismissed

Despite section 10, but without limiting section 48, if—

- (a) an application under section 20 to 22 or 43 is made to the court in relation to a reviewable matter made or engaged in by a tribunal, authority or person in the course of a proceeding (the *initial proceeding*) before the tribunal, authority or person (the *decision maker*); and
- (b) review of the matter is available because of provision made by a law (including this Act) under which the applicant is entitled to seek a review by the court, another court, or another tribunal, authority or person, of any decision of the decision maker at the end of the initial proceeding; and
- (c) the court considers that it is desirable to dismiss the application in order to avoid interference with the due and orderly conduct of the initial proceeding because, in all the circumstances, the balance of convenience (including the interests of the applicant, another party or another person, the public interest and the consequences of delay in the initial proceeding) so requires;

[s 15]

the court must dismiss the application if it is satisfied, having regard to the interests of justice, that it should do so.

15 Exercise of powers under div 3

- (1) A power under this division to dismiss an application—
 - (a) must be exercised by order; and
 - (b) may be exercised at any time in the relevant proceeding, but the court concerned must try to ensure that any exercise of the power happens at the earliest appropriate time.
- (2) The court may make an order under this division—
 - (a) of its own motion; or
 - (b) on an application by a party to the proceeding.
- (3) The court may receive evidence on the hearing of an application for an order under this division.
- (4) An appeal may be brought from an order of the court under this division only with the leave of the Court of Appeal.

Division 4 Relationship with other laws

16 Commonwealth Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act

- (1) If—
 - (a) a provision of the *Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977* (Cwlth) expresses an idea in particular words; and
 - (b) a provision of this Act appears to express the same idea in different words because of different legislative drafting practice;

the ideas must not be taken to be different merely because different words are used.

(2) A comparative table of the provisions of this Act and the provisions of the *Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977* (Cwlth) is set out in schedule 3.

18 Operation of other laws

- (1) This Act has effect despite any law in force at its commencement.
- (2) However, this Act does not—
 - (a) affect the operation of an enactment mentioned in schedule 1, part 1; or
 - (b) apply to decisions made, proposed to be made, or required to be made, under an enactment mentioned in schedule 1, part 2.

Division 5 Application of Act

18A Application of Act to GOCs and rail government entities

This Act does not apply to—

- (a) a decision of a GOC mentioned in schedule 6 to the extent provided under the application provision mentioned for the GOC in the schedule; or
- (b) a decision of a rail government entity to the extent provided under the *Transport Infrastructure Act 1994*, section 486.

18B Application of Act to corporate entities of local governments

This Act does not apply to decisions of a corporate entity to the extent provided under—

- (a) the Local Government Act 2009, section 58A; or
- (b) the *City of Brisbane Act 2010*, section 59.

[s 18C]

18C Application of Act to State and relevant entity under Transport Infrastructure Act 1994

- (1) This Act does not apply to a decision of the State or a relevant entity made in carrying out its functions under the *Transport Infrastructure Act 1994*, chapter 8, part 3A.
- (2) In this section—

functions includes powers.

relevant entity see the *Transport Infrastructure Act 1994*, section 279A.

Part 2 Jurisdiction

19 Jurisdiction of Supreme Court

The court has jurisdiction to hear and determine applications made to it under this Act.

Part 3 Statutory orders of review

20 Application for review of decision

- (1) A person who is aggrieved by a decision to which this Act applies may apply to the court for a statutory order of review in relation to the decision.
- (2) The application may be made on any 1 or more of the following grounds—
 - (a) that a breach of the rules of natural justice happened in relation to the making of the decision;

- (b) that procedures that were required by law to be observed in relation to the making of the decision were not observed;
- (c) that the person who purported to make the decision did not have jurisdiction to make the decision;
- (d) that the decision was not authorised by the enactment under which it was purported to be made;
- (e) that the making of the decision was an improper exercise of the power conferred by the enactment under which it was purported to be made;
- (f) that the decision involved an error of law (whether or not the error appears on the record of the decision);
- (g) that the decision was induced or affected by fraud;
- (h) that there was no evidence or other material to justify the making of the decision;
- (i) that the decision was otherwise contrary to law.
- (3) This section applies only to a decision made after the commencement of this Act.

21 Application for review of conduct related to making of decision

- (1) If a person has engaged, is engaging, or proposes to engage, in conduct for the purpose of making a decision to which this Act applies (whether by the person engaging in the conduct or by another person), a person who is aggrieved by the conduct may apply to the court for a statutory order of review in relation to the conduct.
- (2) The application may be made on any 1 or more of the following grounds—
 - (a) that a breach of the rules of natural justice has happened, is happening, or is likely to happen, in relation to the conduct;

- (b) that procedures that are required by law to be observed in relation to the conduct have not been, are not being, or are likely not to be, observed;
- (c) that the person proposing to make the decision does not have jurisdiction to make the proposed decision;
- (d) that the enactment under which the decision is proposed to be made does not authorise the making of the proposed decision;
- (e) that the making of the proposed decision would be an improper exercise of the power conferred by the enactment under which the decision is proposed to be made;
- (f) that an error of law—
 - (i) has been, is being, or is likely to be, committed in the course of the conduct; or
 - (ii) is likely to be committed in the making of the proposed decision;
- (g) that fraud has taken place, is taking place, or is likely to take place, in the course of the conduct;
- (h) that there is no evidence or other material to justify the making of the proposed decision;
- (i) that the making of the proposed decision would be otherwise contrary to law.
- (3) This section applies only to conduct engaged in, or proposed to be engaged in, after the commencement of this Act.

22 Application in relation to failure to make decision

- (1) If—
 - (a) a person has a duty to make a decision to which this Act applies; and
 - (b) there is no law that fixes a period within which the person is required to make the decision; and
 - (c) the person has failed to make the decision;

a person who is aggrieved by the failure of the person to make the decision may apply to the court for a statutory order of review in relation to the failure to make the decision on the ground that there has been unreasonable delay in making the decision.

- (2) If—
 - (a) a person has a duty to make a decision to which this Act applies; and
 - (b) a law fixes a period within which the person is required to make the decision; and
 - (c) the person failed to make the decision before the end of the period;

a person who is aggrieved by the failure of the person to make the decision within the period may apply to the court for a statutory order of review in relation to the failure to make the decision within the period on the ground that the person has a duty to make the decision despite the end of the period.

(3) This section applies only to a decision required to be made after the commencement of this Act.

23 Meaning of *improper exercise of power* (ss 20(2)(e) and 21(2)(e))

In sections 20(2)(e) and 21(2)(e), a reference to an improper exercise of a power includes a reference to—

- (a) taking an irrelevant consideration into account in the exercise of a power; and
- (b) failing to take a relevant consideration into account in the exercise of a power; and
- (c) an exercise of a power for a purpose other than a purpose for which the power is conferred; and
- (d) an exercise of a discretionary power in bad faith; and
- (e) an exercise of a personal discretionary power at the direction or behest of another person; and

[s 24]

- (f) an exercise of a discretionary power in accordance with a rule or policy without regard to the merits of the particular case; and
- (g) an exercise of a power that is so unreasonable that no reasonable person could so exercise the power; and
- (h) an exercise of a power in such a way that the result of the exercise of the power is uncertain; and
- (i) any other exercise of a power in a way that is an abuse of the power.

24 Decisions without justification—establishing ground (ss 20(2)(h) and 21(2)(h))

The ground mentioned in sections 20(2)(h) and 21(2)(h) is not to be taken to be made out—

- (a) unless—
 - (i) the person who made, or proposed to make, the decision was required by law to reach the decision only if a particular matter was or is established; and
 - (ii) there was no evidence or other material (including facts of which the person was or is entitled to take notice) from which the person could or can reasonably be satisfied that the matter was or is established; or
- (b) unless—
 - (i) the person who made, or proposes to make, the decision based, or proposes to base, the decision on the existence of a particular fact; and
 - (ii) the fact did not or does not exist.

25 Way of making application

An application for a statutory order of review must-

(a) be made in the way prescribed by rules of court; and

- (b) set out the grounds of the application; and
- (c) be lodged with a registry of the court.

26 Period within which application must be made

- (1) An application to the court for a statutory order of review in relation to a decision that has been made and the terms of which were recorded in writing and set out in a document that was given to the applicant (including a decision that a person purported to make after the end of the period within which it was required to be made) must be made within—
 - (a) the period required by subsection (2); or
 - (b) such further time as the court (whether before or after the end of that required period) allows.
- (2) The period within which an application for a statutory order of review is required to be made is the period beginning on the day on which the decision is made and ending 28 days after the relevant day.
- (3) If—
 - (a) there is not a period prescribed for the making of an application for a statutory order of review in relation to a particular decision; or
 - (b) there is not a period prescribed for the making of an application by a particular person for a statutory order of review in relation to a particular decision;

the court may take the following action if it is of the opinion that the application was not made within a reasonable time after the decision was made—

- (c) if paragraph (a) applies—refuse to consider an application for a statutory order of review in relation to the decision;
- (d) if paragraph (b) applies—refuse to consider an application by the person for a statutory order of review in relation to the decision.

[s 26]

- (4) In forming an opinion for the purposes of subsection (3), the Court—
 - (a) must have regard to—
 - (i) the time when the applicant became aware of the decision; and
 - (ii) if subsection (3)(b) applies—the period prescribed for the making by another person of an application for a statutory order of review in relation to the decision; and
 - (b) may have regard to such other matters as it considers relevant.
- (5) In subsection (2)—

relevant day means-

- (a) if the decision includes, or is accompanied by a statement giving, the reasons for the decision—the day on which a document setting out the terms of the decision is given to the applicant; or
- (b) if paragraph (a) does not apply and a written statement giving the reasons for the decision is given to the applicant (otherwise than because of a request under section 32) not later than 28 days after the day on which a document setting out the terms of the decision is given to the applicant—the day on which the statement is given; or
- (c) if paragraph (a) does not apply and the applicant requests the person who made the decision to give a statement under section 32—the day on which—
 - (i) the statement is given; or
 - (ii) the applicant is notified under section 33(2) that the applicant was not entitled to make the request; or
 - (iii) the applicant is notified under section 33(5) or 37 that the statement will not be given; or

- (iv) the court makes an order under section 39 declaring that the applicant was not entitled to make the request; or
- (d) in any other case—the day on which a document setting out the terms of the decision is given to the applicant.

27 Applicant not limited to grounds in application

The applicant for a statutory order of review is not limited to the grounds set out in the application but, if the applicant wishes to rely on a ground not set out in the application, the court may direct that the application be amended to specify the ground.

28 Application to be made party to proceeding

- (1) If—
 - (a) a person is interested in—
 - (i) a decision; or
 - (ii) conduct (including conduct that has been, is being, or is proposed to be, engaged in for the purpose of making a decision); or
 - (iii) a failure to make a decision or perform a duty according to law; and
 - (b) an application has been made to the court under this Act in relation to the decision, conduct or failure;

the person may apply to the court to be made a party to the application.

(2) The court may grant or refuse the application.

29 Stay of decision

- (1) The making of an application to the court under section 20 in relation to a decision does not—
 - (a) affect the operation of the decision; or

[s 30]

- (b) prevent the taking of action to implement the decision.
- (2) Despite subsection (1), the court or a judge—
 - (a) may, by order, suspend the operation of the decision; and
 - (b) may order a stay of any proceeding under the decision.
- (3) The court or judge may make the order—
 - (a) of the court's or judge's own motion; or
 - (b) on the application of the person who made the application.

30 Powers of the court in relation to applications for order of review

- (1) On an application for a statutory order of review in relation to a decision, the court may make all or any of the following orders—
 - (a) an order quashing or setting aside the decision, or a part of the decision, with effect from—
 - (i) the day of the making of the order; or
 - (ii) if the court specifies the day of effect—the day specified by the court (which may be before or after the day of the making of the order);
 - (b) an order referring the matter to which the decision relates to the person who made the decision for further consideration, subject to such directions (including the setting of time limits for the further consideration, and for preparatory steps in the further consideration) as the court determines;
 - (c) an order declaring the rights of the parties in relation to any matter to which the decision relates;
 - (d) an order directing any of the parties to do, or to refrain from doing, anything that the court considers necessary to do justice between the parties.

- (2) On an application for a statutory order of review in relation to conduct that has been, is being, or is proposed to be, engaged in for the purpose of the making of a decision, the court may make either or both of the following orders—
 - (a) an order declaring the rights of the parties in relation to any matter to which the conduct relates;
 - (b) an order directing any of the parties to do, or to refrain from doing, anything that the court considers necessary to do justice between the parties.
- (3) On an application for a statutory order of review in relation to a failure to make a decision, or in relation to a failure to make a decision within the period within which the decision was required to be made, the court may make all or any of the following orders—
 - (a) an order directing the making of the decision;
 - (b) an order declaring the rights of the parties in relation to the making of the decision;
 - (c) an order directing any of the parties to do, or to refrain from doing, anything that the court considers necessary to do justice between the parties.
- (4) The court may, at any time, of its own motion or on the application of a party, revoke, vary, or suspend the operation of, an order made by it under this section.

Part 4 Reasons for decision

31 Decision to which part applies

In this part—

decision to which this part applies means a decision that is a decision to which this Act applies, but does not include—

[s 32]

- (a) a decision that includes, or is accompanied by a statement, giving the reasons for the decision; or
- (b) a decision included in a class of decisions set out in schedule 2.

32 Request for statement of reasons

- (1) If a person makes a decision to which this part applies, a person who is entitled to make an application to the court under section 20 in relation to the decision may request the person to provide a written statement in relation to the decision.
- (2) The request must be made by written notice given to—
 - (a) if the decision was made by the Governor in Council or by Cabinet—the Minister responsible for the administration of the enactment, or the scheme or program, under which the decision was made; or
 - (b) in any other case—the person who made the decision.

33 Decision maker must comply with request except in certain circumstances

- (1) Subject to this section, a person to whom a request is made under section 32 (the *decision maker*) must, as soon as practicable, and, in any event, within 28 days after receiving the request, provide the statement to the person who made the request (the *requester*).
- (2) If the decision maker is of the opinion that the requester was not entitled to make the request, the decision maker may, within 28 days after receiving the request—
 - (a) give to the requester written notice of the decision maker's opinion; or
 - (b) apply to the Court under section 39 for an order declaring that the requester was not entitled to make the request.

- (3) If the decision maker gives a notice under subsection (2) or applies to the court under section 39, the decision maker is not required to comply with the request unless—
 - (a) the court, on an application under section 38, orders the decision maker to give the statement; or
 - (b) the decision maker has applied to the court under section 39 for an order declaring that the requester was not entitled to make the request and the court refuses the application.
- (4) The decision maker may refuse to prepare and give the statement if—
 - (a) in the case of a decision the terms of which were recorded in writing and set out in a document that was given to the requester—the relevant request was not made within 28 days after the day on which the document was given; or
 - (b) in any other case—the relevant request was not made within a reasonable time after the decision was made.
- (5) If subsection (4)(a) or (b) applies to the decision maker, the decision maker must give to the requester, within 14 days after receiving the relevant request, written notice stating—
 - (a) that the statement will not be given to the requester; and
 - (b) the reasons why it will not be given.
- (6) For the purposes of subsection (4)(b), a request for a statement in relation to a decision is taken to have been made within a reasonable time after the decision was made if the court, on application by the requester, declares that the request was made within a reasonable time after the decision was made.

34 Content of statement

The statement must contain the reasons for the decision.

[s 35]

35 Exception for information relating to personal or business affairs

- (1) This section applies to information to which a request made to a person under section 32 relates if the information—
 - (a) relates to the personal affairs or business affairs of a person, other than the person making the request; and
 - (b) is of a confidential nature.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1), information is taken to be of a confidential nature if the information is information—
 - (a) that was supplied in confidence and continues to retain its confidential character; or
 - (b) the publication of which would reveal a trade secret; or
 - (c) the publication of which would, or could reasonably be expected to, adversely affect a State authority or local government authority in relation to its competitive commercial activities; or
 - (d) that was given under a duty imposed by an enactment; or
 - (e) the giving of which under the request would be in contravention of an enactment that expressly imposes on the person to whom the request is made a duty not to divulge or communicate information of that kind—
 - (i) to a person; or
 - (ii) to a person, other than a person included in a class of persons prescribed by regulation; or
 - (iii) except in circumstances prescribed by regulation.
- (3) Section 37 specifies the consequences of this section applying to information.

36 Exception for information covered by Attorney-General's certificate

(1) This section applies to information relating to a matter if the Attorney-General certifies, by signed writing, that the

disclosure of information relating to the matter would be contrary to the public interest—

- (a) because it would involve the disclosure of deliberations or a decision of Cabinet or a Committee of Cabinet; or
- (b) for any other specified reason that could form the basis for a claim in a judicial proceeding that the information should not be disclosed.
- (2) Section 37 specifies the consequences of this section applying to information.

37 Consequences of s 35 or 36 applying to information

- (1) If a person has been requested under section 32 to give a statement to a person—
 - (a) the person to whom the request is made is not required to include in the statement any information in relation to which section 35 or 36 applies; and
 - (b) if the statement would be false or misleading if it did not include the information—the person is not required to give the statement.
- (2) If, because of subsection (1)—
 - (a) information is not included in a statement given by a person; or
 - (b) a statement is not given by a person;

the person must give written notice relating to the request to the person who made the request.

- (3) The notice must state—
 - (a) if subsection (1)(a) applies—
 - (i) that the information is not included; and
 - (ii) the reason for not including the information; and
 - (b) if subsection (1)(b) applies—
 - (i) that the statement will not be given; and

- (ii) the reason for not giving the statement.
- (4) The notice must be given—
 - (a) if subsection (1)(a) applies—at the time the statement is given; or
 - (b) if subsection (1)(b) applies—as soon as practicable and, in any event, within 28 days after receiving the request.
- (5) Nothing in this section affects the power of the court—
 - (a) to make an order for the discovery of documents; or
 - (b) to require the giving of evidence or the production of documents to the court.

38 Application for order to comply

- (1) If—
 - (a) a person (the *requester*) makes a request under section 32 to a person (the *decision maker*) for a written statement in relation to a decision; and
 - (b) the decision maker does not comply with the request, or apply to the court under section 39 in relation to the request, within 28 days after receiving the request;

the requester may apply to the court for an order under this section.

(2) If the court considers that the requester was entitled to make the request, the court may order the decision maker to give the statement within a specified period.

39 Application for order that person not entitled to statement

- (1) If—
 - (a) a person (the *decision maker*) receives a request under section 32 from a person (the *requester*) for a written statement in relation to a decision; and

(b) the decision maker is of the opinion that the requester is not entitled to make the request;

the decision maker may apply to the court for an order under this section declaring that the requester was not entitled to make the request.

- (2) If the court considers that the requester was not entitled to make the request, the court may, by order, declare accordingly, but otherwise the court must refuse the application.
- (3) If the court refuses the application, the decision maker must—
 - (a) prepare the statement to which the request relates; and
 - (b) give it to the requester within 28 days after the court's decision.

40 Application for further statement

- (1) A person to whom a statement has been given under section 33 (the *requester*) may apply to the court for an order under this section against the person who gave the statement (the *decision maker*).
- (2) If the court considers that the statement does not contain adequate particulars of the reasons for the decision, the court may order the decision maker to give to the requester, within a specified period, an additional statement containing further and better particulars in relation to specified matters or a further statement under section 33.

[s 41]

Part 5 Prerogative orders and injunctions

41 Certain prerogative writs not to be issued

- (1) The prerogative writs of mandamus, prohibition or certiorari are no longer to be issued by the Court.
- (2) If, before the commencement of this Act, the court had jurisdiction to grant any relief or remedy by way of a writ of mandamus, prohibition or certiorari, the court continues to have the jurisdiction to grant the relief or remedy, but must grant the relief or remedy by making an order, the relief or remedy under which is in the nature of, and to the same effect as, the relief or remedy that could, but for subsection (1), have been granted by way of such a writ.
- (3) In an enactment in force immediately before the commencement of this Act, a reference to a writ of mandamus, prohibition or certiorari is taken to be a reference to an order of a kind that the court is empowered to make under this section.

42 Abolition of quo warranto

- (1) Informations in the nature of *quo warranto* are abolished.
- (2) If—
 - (a) a person acts in an office in which the person is not entitled to act; and
 - (b) an information in the nature of *quo warranto* would, but for subsection (1), lie against the person;

the court may-

- (c) grant an injunction restraining the person from acting in the office; and
- (d) declare the office to be vacant.
- (3) In an enactment in force immediately before the commencement of this Act, a reference to an information in

[s 43]

the nature of *quo warranto* is taken to be a reference to an injunction of the kind that the court is empowered to grant under this section.

43 Application for review

- (1) An application for—
 - (a) a prerogative order; or
 - (b) a prerogative injunction;

must be made by way of an application for review.

- (2) An application for a declaration or injunction (other than a prerogative injunction)—
 - (a) may be made by way of an application for review if it would be appropriate to do so having regard to—
 - (i) the nature of the matters in relation to which relief may be sought; or
 - (ii) the nature of the persons against whom relief may be sought;

in an application for a prerogative order or prerogative injunction; and

- (b) may be made by way of an application for review, whether or not a prerogative order or prerogative injunction is sought in the application.
- (3) If—
 - (a) an application for a declaration or injunction (other than a prerogative injunction) is made under subsection (2); and
 - (b) the court considers—
 - (i) that the relief sought should not be granted on an application for review; and
 - (ii) that the relief may have been granted if it had been sought in an action begun by writ of summons or

[s 44]

originating summons by the applicant at the time of starting the application for review;

the court may, instead of refusing the application, order the proceeding to continue as if it had been begun in the way mentioned in paragraph (b)(ii).

44 Who may make application

A person is entitled to make an application for review if the person's interests are, or would be, adversely affected in or by the matter to which the application relates.

45 Way of making application

An application for review must-

- (a) be made in the way prescribed by rules of court; and
- (b) set out the grounds of the application; and
- (c) be lodged with a registry of the court.

46 Time of making application

- (1) Subject to any other enactment, an application for review must be made—
 - (a) as soon as possible and, in any event, within 3 months after the day on which the grounds for the application arose; or
 - (b) if the court extends the period of 3 months—before the end of the extended period.
- (2) If the relief sought in an application for review is a certiorari order in relation to any judgment, order, conviction or other proceeding, the day on which the grounds for the application arose is, for the purposes of subsection (1), taken to be the day of the making of the judgment, order, conviction or other proceeding.

47 Powers of court

- (1) The court may grant the declaration or injunction sought in an application under section 43 instead of, or in addition to, a prerogative order if it considers it would be just and convenient to do so having regard to—
 - (a) the nature of the matters in relation to which relief may be granted by way of a prerogative order; and
 - (b) the nature of the persons against whom relief may be granted by way of a prerogative order; and
 - (c) all the circumstances of the case.
- (2) On an application for review—
 - (a) any relief mentioned in section 43(1) or (2) may be sought instead of, or in addition to, any other relief mentioned if it relates to the same matter; or
 - (b) the court may grant the relief it considers the most appropriate available under this section, even if it is not included in the application.
- (3) If—
 - (a) the relief sought in an application for review is a certiorari order; and
 - (b) the court is satisfied that there are grounds for setting aside the decision to which the application relates;

the court may, in addition to setting aside the decision, remit the matter to the court, tribunal, person or body concerned for further consideration, subject to such directions (including the setting of time limits for the further consideration, and for preparatory steps in the further consideration) as the court considers appropriate.

- (4) If the relief sought in an application for review is a certiorari order or prohibition order, the court may—
 - (a) by order, suspend the operation of a decision or order of a court, tribunal, authority or person to which the application relates until further order of the court; or

[s 48]

- (b) order a stay of the proceedings to which the application relates until—
 - (i) the determination of the application; or
 - (ii) such other time as the court orders.

Part 6 Miscellaneous

48 Power of the court to stay or dismiss applications in certain circumstances

- The court may stay or dismiss an application under section 20, 21, 22 or 43 or a claim for relief in such an application, if the court considers that—
 - (a) it would be inappropriate—
 - (i) for proceedings in relation to the application or claim to be continued; or
 - (ii) to grant the application or claim; or
 - (b) no reasonable basis for the application or claim is disclosed; or
 - (c) the application or claim is frivolous or vexatious; or
 - (d) the application or claim is an abuse of the process of the court.
- (2) A power of the court under this section—
 - (a) must be exercised by order; and
 - (b) may be exercised at any time in the relevant proceeding but, in relation to the power to dismiss an application, the court must try to ensure that any exercise of the power happens at the earliest appropriate time.
- (3) The court may make an order under this section—
 - (a) of its own motion; or

- (b) on an application by a party to the proceeding.
- (4) The court may receive evidence on the hearing of an application for an order under this section.
- (5) An appeal may be brought from an order under this section only with the leave of the Court of Appeal.

49 Costs—review application

- (1) If an application (the *costs application*) is made to the court by a person (the *relevant applicant*) who—
 - (a) has made a review application; or
 - (b) has been made a party to a review application under section 28; or
 - (c) is otherwise a party to a review application and is not the person whose decision, conduct, or failure to make a decision or perform a duty according to law, is the subject of the application;

the court may make an order—

- (d) that another party to the review application indemnify the relevant applicant in relation to the costs properly incurred in the review application by the relevant applicant, on a party and party basis, from the time the costs application was made; or
- (e) that a party to the review application is to bear only that party's own costs of the proceeding, regardless of the outcome of the proceeding.
- (2) In considering the costs application, the court is to have regard to—
 - (a) the financial resources of—
 - (i) the relevant applicant; or
 - (ii) any person associated with the relevant applicant who has an interest in the outcome of the proceeding; and

- (b) whether the proceeding involves an issue that affects, or may affect, the public interest, in addition to any personal right or interest of the relevant applicant; and
- (c) if the relevant applicant is a person mentioned in subsection (1)(a)—whether the proceeding discloses a reasonable basis for the review application; and
- (d) if the relevant applicant is a person mentioned in subsection (1)(b) or (c)—whether the case in the review application of the relevant applicant can be supported on a reasonable basis.
- (3) The court may, at any time, of its own motion or on the application of a party, having regard to—
 - (a) any conduct of the relevant applicant (including, if the relevant applicant is the applicant in the review application, any failure to prosecute the proceeding with due diligence); or
 - (b) any significant change affecting the matters mentioned in subsection (2);

revoke or vary, or suspend the operation of, an order made by it under this section.

- (4) Subject to this section, the rules of court made in relation to the awarding of costs apply to a proceeding arising out of a review application.
- (5) An appeal may be brought from an order under this section only with the leave of the Court of Appeal.
- (6) In this section—

review application means-

- (a) an application for a statutory order of review under section 20, 21 or 22; or
- (b) an application for review under section 43; or
- (c) an appeal to the Court of Appeal in relation to an order made by the court on an application mentioned in paragraph (a) or (b).

50 Costs—application for reasons for decision

On an application to the court under part 4 in which the respondent to the application is the person to whom a request was made under section 32 for a statement in relation to a decision, the court—

- (a) may order that the respondent pay the costs of the applicant if the applicant is successful (in whole or part) in obtaining the relief sought; and
- (b) may only order that the applicant pay the costs of the respondent—
 - (i) if the applicant is wholly unsuccessful in obtaining the relief sought; and
 - (ii) if the application—
 - (A) does not disclose a reasonable basis; or
 - (B) is frivolous or vexatious; or
 - (C) is an abuse of the process of the court.

51 Intervention by Attorney-General

- (1) The Attorney-General may, on behalf of the State, intervene in a proceeding before the court under this Act.
- (2) If the Attorney-General intervenes in a proceeding—
 - (a) the Attorney-General is taken to be a party to the proceeding; and
 - (b) the court may, in the proceeding, make such order as to costs against the State as the court considers appropriate.

52 Change in occupancy of office

- (1) If—
 - (a) a person has, in the performance of the functions of an office, made a decision in relation to which an application may be made to the court under this Act; and

[s 53]

(b) the person no longer holds the office or, for whatever reason, is not performing the functions of the office;

this Act has effect as if the decision had been made by the replacement person for the office.

- (2) The reference to the replacement person for an office is a reference to—
 - (a) the person for the time being holding or performing the functions of the office; or
 - (b) if there is no person for the time being holding or performing the functions of the office or the office no longer exists—the person specified by—
 - (i) the Minister administering the enactment, or the scheme or program, under which the decision was made; or
 - (ii) a person authorised in writing by the Minister for the purposes of this section.

53 Respondent to applications concerning decisions of Governor in Council

In an application for a statutory order of review, or an application for review, that relates to a decision of the Governor in Council, the respondent to the application is to be—

- (a) the Minister responsible for the administration of the enactment, or the scheme or program, under which the decision was made; and
- (b) in relation to a decision to which paragraph (a) does not apply—the Minister responsible for tendering to the Governor in Council advice in relation to the matter to which the application relates.

54 Amendment of documents

The court may-

- (a) on such terms as it considers appropriate, permit a document lodged with a registry of the court in relation to an application under this Act to be amended; and
- (b) direct that the document be amended in a way specified by the court.

56 Strict compliance with rules not required

Strict compliance with rules of court made for the purposes of this Act is not required and substantial compliance is sufficient.

57 No filing fee for application for reasons for decision

Despite anything contained in the rules of court, a filing fee is not payable on an application to the court under part 4.

Part 7 Declarations

58 Small Claims Tribunals Act 1973 reference

- (1) This section applies to the following item that was in schedule 1, part 1, immediately before the commencement of the *Statute Law (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2000*, schedule, amendments of the *Judicial Review Act 1991*, amendment 4 (the *amendment*)—
 - 7. Small Claims Tribunals Act 1973, section 19
- (2) It is declared that the amendment never had any effect to omit the item and the item has been listed in schedule 1, part 1, at all times after the amendment.
- (3) It is further declared that the declaration in section 58, repealed by the *Drug Legislation Amendment Act 2006*, section 73, never had any effect.

Schedule 1

Schedule 1 Operation of other laws

section 18

Part 1

Enactments that provide for non-review or limited review of decisions

Casino Control Act 1982, sections 28(3), 31(23) and 32(7) District Court of Queensland Act 1967, section 28 Evidence Act 1977, section 21F Exotic Diseases in Animals Act 1981, section 22 Family Security Friendly Society (Distribution of Moneys) Act 1991, section 25 Industrial Relations Act 1999, section 349 Local Government Act 2009, sections 21, 114 and 229 Magistrates Courts Act 1921, sections 43 and 50 Plant Protection Act 1989, section 11B Queensland Building Services Authority Act 1991, section 97 State Development and Public Works Organisation Act 1971, section 76W State Penalties Enforcement Act 1994, section 422

Part 2 Enactments to which this Act does not apply

Building and Construction Industry Payments Act 2004, part 3, division 2
Criminal Organisation Act 2009
Justices Act 1886, section 225
Magistrates Act 1991, sections 5(5), 12(2)(a), 26 and 30
Magistrates Courts Act 1921, sections 42T and 42U(1)
Police Service Administration Act 1990, part 5A
Witness Protection Act 2000

Schedule 2 Decisions for which reasons need not be given

section 31

1 Administration of criminal justice

Decisions relating to the administration of criminal justice, and, in particular—

- (a) decisions in relation to the investigation or prosecution of persons for offences against the law of the State, the Commonwealth, another State, a Territory or a foreign country; and
- (b) decisions in relation to the appointment of investigators or inspectors for the purposes of such investigations; and
- (c) decisions in relation to the issue of search warrants under a law of the State; and
- (d) decisions under a law of the State requiring—
 - (i) the production of documents or things; or
 - (ii) the giving of information; or
 - (iii) the summoning of persons as witnesses.

2 Civil proceedings

Decisions in relation to the institution or conduct of proceedings in civil courts, including decisions that relate to, or may result in, the bringing of such proceedings for the recovery of the proceeds of crime or the recovery of pecuniary penalties arising from contraventions of enactments, and, in particular—

(a) decisions in relation to the investigation of persons for such contraventions or the recovery of the proceeds of crime; and

- (b) decisions in relation to the appointment of investigators or inspectors the purposes of such investigations; and
- (c) decisions in relation to the issue of search warrants under enactments; and
- (d) decisions under enactments requiring—
 - (i) the production of documents or things; or
 - (ii) the giving of information; or
 - (iii) the summoning of persons as witnesses.

3 Misconduct etc.

- (1) Decisions in relation to the investigation of persons for misconduct under the *Crime and Misconduct Act 2001*.
- (2) Decisions in relation to the initiation of matters in the original jurisdiction of QCAT under the *Crime and Misconduct Act* 2001.

4 Intelligence functions of Crime and Misconduct Commission

Decisions made by the Crime and Misconduct Commission under the *Crime and Misconduct Act 2001* in the performance of its functions under chapter 2, part 4, division 2 of that Act.

5 Certain decisions under Crime and Misconduct Act 2001

Decisions made under the *Crime and Misconduct Act 2001*, section 56(a), 73 or 83 or chapter 3, parts 6 to 8 by the commission, or a commission officer, under that Act.

5A Particular decisions under the Weapons Act 1990

Decisions relating to whether a person is or is not a fit and proper person for the purposes of the *Weapons Act 1990* if the decision is made on the basis of criminal intelligence or other information of the kind mentioned in section 10B(1)(ca) or 10C(1) of that Act.

Schedule 2

5B Certain decisions under the Prostitution Act 1999

Decisions to which this Act does not apply under a Supreme Court order under the *Prostitution Act 1999*, section 138.

6 Recovery proceedings

Decisions in relation to the enforcement of judgments or orders for the recovery of amounts by—

- (a) the State, a State authority or a local government authority; or
- (b) an officer or employee of the State, a State authority or a local government authority.

7 Personnel management

Decisions in relation to personnel management (including recruitment, training, promotion and organisation) in relation to—

- (a) the State public service; or
- (b) any other service established by an enactment; or
- (c) the staff of a State authority or local government authority;

other than a decision relating to, and having regard to the particular characteristics of, or other circumstances relating to, a particular person.

8 Appointment decisions

Decisions relating to-

- (a) the making of appointments—
 - (i) in another service established under an enactment; or
 - (ii) to the staff of a State authority or local government authority; and
- (b) the engagement of persons as employees—

- (i) under another enactment that establishes a service; or
- (ii) by a State authority or local government authority; and
- (c) the making of appointments under an enactment or to an office established under an enactment; and
- (d) an excluded matter under the *Public Service Act 2008*.

9 Police Service decisions

Decisions of the Queensland Police Service relating to-

- (a) the making of an appointment on promotion of a police officer; or
- (b) the making of a selection of a police officer for—
 - (i) a transfer; or
 - (ii) the temporary performance of duties; or
- (c) an appeal against a police officer's promotion or selection for the temporary performance of duties.

10 Industrial matters

Decisions in relation to the prevention or settlement of industrial disputes, or otherwise relating to industrial matters, in relation to—

- (a) the State public service; or
- (b) another service established by an enactment; or
- (c) the staff of a State authority or local government authority.

11 Local government budgets

Decisions relating to the framing of budgets by local government authorities.

Judicial Review Act 1991

Schedule 2

12 Local government rates

Decisions relating to the exercise of the power of local government authorities—

- (a) to make and levy rates; or
- (b) to impose fees, charges, fares, rents and dues.

13 Tendering and awarding of contracts

Decisions relating to-

- (a) the selection of a tenderer following the conduct of a competitive tendering process; and
- (b) the awarding of contracts.

14 Competitive commercial activities of certain State authorities

Decisions of any of the following State authorities in relation to their competitive commercial activities—

- (a) Gold Coast Events Co. Pty Ltd;
- (b) Public Trustee of Queensland;
- (e) Queensland Treasury Corporation.

15 Assessments and calculation of tax etc.

Decisions making, or forming part of the process of making, or leading up to the making of, assessments, reassessments, calculations or determinations of tax, duty or other impost, other than a decision on an objection made and determined under an enactment.

16 Collection of tax etc.

Decisions relating to the collection of tax, duty or other impost under any enactment.

Schedule 3

Schedule 3 Comparative table

section 16(2)

This Act	Commonwealth Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act
1	1
3	3(1)
4	3(1)
5	3(2)
6	3(3)
7	3(4)
8	3(5)
9	—
10	10(1)
11	10(2)(a)
12	10(2)(b)
13–16	—
18	4
19	8
20	5(1)
21	6(1)
22	7
23	5(2) and 6(2)
24	5(3) and 6(3)
25	11(1)
26	11(1), (3) to (5)
27	11(6)
28	12

Schedule	3

This Act	Commonwealth Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act
29	15
30	16
31	13(11)
32	13(1)
33	13(2) to (6)
34	13(1)
35	13A(1)
36	14(1)
37	13A(2) to (4) and 14(2) to (4)
38	13(4A)
39	13(4A)
40	13(7)
41–50	—
51	18
52	17
53	_
54	11(7)
56	11(9)
57	—
schedule 1	schedule 1
schedule 2	schedule 2
schedule 3	_

Schedule 6

Schedule 6 Application of Act to GOCs

section 18A

GOC **Application provision** 1 a port authority (within the meaning Transport Infrastructure Act of the Transport Infrastructure Act 1994, s 486 1994) that is a GOC Queensland Investment Corporation 2 Queensland Investment Corporation Act 1991, s 37 3 State electricity entity, within the Electricity Act 1994, s 256 meaning of the *Electricity Act 1994*

Current as at 3 May 2013

Endnotes

1 Index to endnotes

	Page
2	Date to which amendments incorporated
3	Key
4	Table of reprints
5	List of legislation
6	List of annotations

2 Date to which amendments incorporated

This is the reprint date mentioned in the *Reprints Act 1992*, section 5(c). Accordingly, this reprint includes all amendments that commenced operation on or before 3 May 2013. Future amendments of the *Judicial Review Act 1991* may be made in accordance with this reprint under the *Reprints Act 1992*, section 49.

3 Key

Key to abbreviations in list of legislation and annotations

AIA=Acts Interpretation Act 1954 $(prev)$ =previouslyamd=amendedproc=proclamationamdt=amendmentprov=provisionch=chapterpt=partdef=definitionpubd=publisheddiv=divisionR[X]=Reprint No. [X]exp=expires/expiredRA=Reprints Act 1992gaz=gazettereloc=relocatedhdg=headingrenum=renumberedins=insertedrep=repealedlap=lapsed(retro)=retrospectivelynotfd=notifiedrv=sectiono in c=order in councilsch=scheduleom=omittedsdiv=subdivisionorig=originalSIA=Statutory Instruments Act 1992p=pageSIR=Subordinate legislationprec=precedingsub=substituted	Кеу	Explanation	Key		Explanation
	AIA amd amdt ch def div exp gaz hdg ins lap notfd num o in c om orig p para	Acts Interpretation Act 1954 amended amendment chapter definition division expires/expired gazette heading inserted lapsed notified numbered order in council omitted original page paragraph	(prev) proc prov pt pubd R[X] RA reloc renum rep (retro) rv s sch sdiv SIA SIR SL		previously proclamation provision part published Reprint No. [X] Reprints Act 1992 relocated renumbered repealed retrospectively revised version section schedule subdivision Statutory Instruments Act 1992 Statutory Instruments Regulation 2002 subordinate legislation
pres = present unnum = unnumbered prev = previous	•		unnum	=	unnumbered

4 Table of reprints

A new reprint of the legislation is prepared by the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel each time a change to the legislation takes effect.

The notes column for this reprint gives details of any discretionary editorial powers under the *Reprints Act 1992* used by the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel in preparing it. Section 5(c) and (d) of the Act are not mentioned as they contain mandatory requirements that all amendments be included and all necessary consequential amendments be incorporated, whether of punctuation, numbering or another kind. Further details of the use of any discretionary editorial power noted in the table can be obtained by contacting the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel by telephone on 3237 0466 or email legislation.queries@oqpc.qld.gov.au.

From 29 January 2013, all Queensland reprints are dated and authorised by the Parliamentary Counsel. The previous numbering system and distinctions between printed and electronic reprints is not continued with the relevant details for historical reprints included in this table.

Reprint No.	Amendments to	Effective	Reprint date
1	1992 Act No. 36	2 July 1992	3 July 1992
2	1992 Act No. 68	7 December 1992	9 December 1992
3	1995 Act No. 32	1 July 1995	1 July 1995
3A	1996 Act No. 37	1 December 1996	14 January 1997

1			
Reprint	Amendments to	Effective	Reprint date
No.			
3B	1997 Act No. 23	22 May 1997	30 May 1997
3C rv	1997 Act No. 38	1 August 1997	8 August 1997
3D rv	1997 Act No. 68	8 December 1997	22 December 1997
3E rv	1997 Act No. 68	3 April 1998	9 April 1998
4 rv	1999 Act No. 70	6 December 1999	17 December 1999
5 rv	1999 Act No. 73	1 July 2000	7 July 2000
5A rv	2000 Act No. 46	25 October 2000	8 November 2000
5B rv	2000 Act No. 58	27 November 2000	1 December 2000
5C rv	2000 Act No. 58	18 December 2000	21 December 2000
5D rv	2001 Act No. 73	3 December 2001	14 December 2001
5E rv	2001 Act No. 73	1 January 2002	11 January 2002
Reprint No.	Amendments included	Effective	Notes
5F rv	2002 Act No. 34	16 August 2002	
5G rv	2002 Act No. 36	1 October 2002	
	2002 Act No. 43		
5H rv	2003 Act No. 30	1 July 2003	R5H rv withdrawn, see
	2003 Act No. 37	5	R6 rv
6 rv		1 July 2003	Revision notice issued
		5	for R6
			Revision notice no. 2
			issued for R6
6A rv	2003 Act No. 86	18 November 2003	
6B rv	1994 Act No. 8 (amd	1 December 2003	
	2003 Act No. 54)		
6C rv	2004 Act No. 24	12 October 2004	
6D rv	2003 Act No. 67	23 October 2004	
6E rv	2004 Act No. 43	3 December 2004	
6F	2005 Act No. 70	8 December 2005	
6G	2006 Act No. 8	7 April 2006	
6H	2006 Act No. 54	7 December 2006	R6H withdrawn, see R7
7	—	7 December 2006	Revision notice issued for R7–8
7A	2007 Act No. 21	26 April 2007	
7B	2007 Act No. 36	29 August 2007	
7C	2007 Act No. 37	28 September 2007	
7D	2007 Act No. 59	22 November 2007	
7E	2007 Act No. 23 (amd	1 January 2008	R7E withdrawn, see R8
	2007 Act No. 55)		
8	—	1 January 2008	Revision notice issued for R7–8
8A rv	2008 Act No. 67	1 December 2008	
8B	2009 Act No. 25	2 November 2009	
8C	2009 Act No. 24	1 December 2009	
8D	2009 Act No. 53	15 April 2010	
8E	2010 Act No. 19	23 May 2010	

Reprint No.	Amendments included	Effective	Notes	
8F	2009 Act No. 17	1 July 2010		
	2010 Act No. 23	2		
8G	2010 Act No. 42	14 October 2010		
8H	2010 Act No. 8	8 April 2011		

Current as at 3 May 2013

Amendments included Notes 2013 Act No. 19

5 List of legislation

Judicial Review Act 1991 No. 100

date of assent 17 December 1991 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 June 1992 (1992 SL No. 110)

amending legislation-

Statute Law (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992 No. 36 ss 1–2 sch 2 date of assent 2 July 1992 commenced on date of assent

Statute Law (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act (No. 2) 1992 No. 68 ss 1–3 sch 1 date of assent 7 December 1992 commenced on date of assent

Queensland Investment Corporation Amendment Act 1994 No. 38 pts 1, 4

date of assent 14 September 1994 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 October 1994 (see s 2 and 1994 SL No. 341 ss 2, 8)

Electricity Act 1994 No. 64 ss 1-2, 293 sch 4

date of assent 1 December 1994 commenced 1 January 1995 (1994 SL No. 467)

Courts Legislation Amendment Act 1995 No. 23 pts 1, 5

date of assent 11 April 1995 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 29 May 1995 (1995 SL No. 141)

Transport Infrastructure Amendment (Rail) Act 1995 No. 32 pt 1, s 23 sch

date of assent 14 June 1995 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 1995 (see s 2(2) and 1995 SL No. 162 ss 2(3), 19)

State Financial Institutions and Metway Merger Facilitation Act 1996 No. 29 ss 1–2, 97 sch 2
date of assent 10 September 1996 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 December 1996 (see s 2(2), s 3 sch 3 and notice pubd gaz 29 November 1996 p 1257)
Public Service Act 1996 No. 37 ss 1–2, 147 sch 2 date of assent 22 October 1996 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 December 1996 (1996 SL No. 361)
Local Government Legislation Amendment Act 1997 No. 23 pts 1, 8 date of assent 22 May 1997 commenced on date of assent
Courts Reform Amendment Act 1997 No. 38 ss 1–2 pt 8 date of assent 18 July 1997 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 August 1997 (1997 SL No. 235)
Misconduct Tribunals Act 1997 No. 59 ss 1–2, 48 sch 1 date of assent 5 November 1997 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 8 December 1997 (1997 SL No. 417)
Crime Commission Act 1997 No. 68 ss 1–2 pt 13 date of assent 1 December 1997 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 3 April 1998 (1998 SL No. 70)
Fransport Legislation Amendment Act No. 2 1998 No. 43 s 1 pt 7 date of assent 27 November 1998 commenced on date of assent
Stipendiary Magistrates and Other Acts Amendment Act 1999 No. 68 pts 1, 4 date of assent 6 December 1999 commenced on date of assent
State Penalties Enforcement Act 1999 No. 70 ss 1–2, 166 sch 1 date of assent 6 December 1999 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 27 November 2000 (2000 SL No. 274)
Prostitution Act 1999 No. 73 ss 1, 2(2)–(3), 179 sch 3 date of assent 14 December 1999 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 2000 (see s 2(2)–(3))

 Statute Law (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2000 No. 46 ss 1, 3 sch date of assent 25 October 2000 s 3 sch amdt 4 (in relation to om of item 7) commenced on date of assent (amd could not be given effect)
remaining provisions commenced on date of assent
Witness Protection Act 2000 No. 56 ss 1–2, 52 sch 1 date of assent 17 November 2000 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 9 March 2001 (2001 SL No. 7)
Evidence (Witness Anonymity) Amendment Act 2000 No. 57 pts 1, 3 date of assent 17 November 2000 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 18 December 2000 (2000 SL No. 330)
Justice and Other Legislation (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2000 No. 58 ss 1–2 sch date of assent 17 November 2000 commenced on date of assent
Crime and Misconduct Act 2001 No. 69 ss 1–2, 378 sch 1 date of assent 8 November 2001 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 January 2002 (2001 SL No. 221)
Ombudsman Act 2001 No. 73 ss 1–2, 96 sch 1 date of assent 13 November 2001 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 3 December 2001 (2001 SL No. 224)
Justice and Other Legislation (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2002 No. 34 ss 1, 74 sch
date of assent 16 August 2002 commenced on date of assent
Animal and Plant Health Legislation Amendment Act 2002 No. 36 ss 1–2, s 45 sch 2 date of assent 29 August 2002 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 October 2002 (2002 SL No. 257)
Gambling Legislation Amendment Act 2002 No. 43 ss 1–2, 112 sch 2 date of assent 12 September 2002 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 October 2002 (2002 SL No. 263)
Commercial and Consumer Tribunal Act 2003 No. 30 ss 1–2, 169 sch 1 date of assent 23 May 2003 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 2003 (see s 2)

Judicial Review Act 1991

Weapons (Handguns and Trafficking) Amendment Act 2003 No. 37 ss 1–2(1), pt 3 date assent 2 June 2003 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 2003 (2003 SL No. 132)
Transport Infrastructure Act 1994 No. 8 s 491 sch 5 (prev s 200A(3) sch 2B) (this Act is amended, see amending legislation below)
amending legislation—
Transport Infrastructure and Another Act Amendment Act 2003 No. 54 ss 1–2, 34, 39 (amends 1994 No. 8 above) date of assent 18 September 2003 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 December 2003 (2003 SL No. 294)
Police Service Administration (Alcohol and Drug Testing) Amendment Act 2003 No.
67 pts 1, 3 date of assent 22 October 2003 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 23 October 2004 (automatic commencement under AIA s 15DA(2))
Magistrates Amendment Act 2003 No. 86 ss 1, 14, 16 sch date of assent 18 November 2003 commenced on date of assent
Plant Protection Amendment Act 2004 No. 24 pts 1, 3 date of assent 12 October 2004 commenced on date of assent
Justice and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2004 No. 43 ss 1–3 sch date of assent 18 November 2004 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 3 December 2004 (2004 SL No. 263)
Justice and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2005 No. 70 s 1, pt 13B, s 166 sch date of assent 8 December 2005 commenced on date of assent
Drug Legislation Amendment Act 2006 No. 8 pts 1, 5 date of assent 15 March 2006 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 7 April 2006 (2006 SL No. 59)
State Development and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2006 No. 54 pts 1, 4 date of assent 7 December 2006 commenced on date of assent
Local Government and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2007 No. 21 pts 1, 7 date of assent 26 April 2007 commenced on date of assent

Industrial Relations Act and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2007 No. 23 ss 1-2(1), pt 5 (this Act is amended, see amending legislation below) date of assent 28 May 2007 ss 1-2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 January 2008 (see s 2(1))
amending legislation—
Judicial Remuneration Act 2007 No. 55 ss 1–2(1), 54 sch 1 (amends 2007 No. 23 above) date of assent 9 November 2007 commenced on date of assent
Statute Law (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2007 No. 36 date of assent 29 August 2007 commenced on date of assent
Justice and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2007 No. 37 pts 1, 17 date of assent 29 August 2007 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 28 September 2007 (2007 SL No. 241)
Local Government and Other Legislation (Indigenous Regional Councils) Amendment Act 2007 No. 59 ss 1–2, 152 sch date of assent 22 November 2007 commenced on date of assent (see s 2)
Transport and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2008 No. 67 s 1, pt 3 div 8 date of assent 1 December 2008 commenced on date of assent
Local Government Act 2009 No. 17 ss 1, 2(4), 331 sch 1 date of assent 12 June 2009 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 2010 (2010 SL No. 122)
Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal (Jurisdiction Provisions) Amendment Act 2009 No. 24 ss 1–2, ch 9 pt 20 date of assent 26 June 2009 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 December 2009 (2009 SL No. 252)
Criminal Code and Other Legislation (Misconduct, Breaches of Discipline and Public Sector Ethics) Amendment Act 2009 No. 25 pt 1, s 83 sch date of assent 11 August 2009 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 2 November 2009 (2009 SL No. 241)
Criminal Organisation Act 2009 No. 53 ss 1–2, pt 11 div 4

Judicial Review Act 1991

Endnotes

Tran	sport and Other Legislation Amendment Act (No. 2) 2010 No. 19 s 1, ch 2 pt 10 date of assent 23 May 2010 commenced on date of assent
City	of Brisbane Act 2010 No. 23 ss 1–2(1), 352 sch 1 date of assent 17 June 2010 ss 1–2 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions commenced 1 July 2010 (see s 2(1))
Justi	ce and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2010 No. 42 ss 1, 214 sch date of assent 14 October 2010 commenced on date of assent
Reve	nue and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2011 No. 8 ss 1, 122 sch date of assent 8 April 2011 commenced on date of assent
Loca	I Government and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2012 No. 33 ss 1–2, 192 sch date of assent 22 November 2012 ss 1–2, 192 commenced on date of assent remaining provisions not yet proclaimed into force (see s 2)
Quee	ensland Rail Transit Authority Act 2013 No. 19 ss 1, 120 sch 1 date of assent 3 May 2013 commenced on date of assent
6	List of annotations
Com s 2	mencement om R3 (see RA s 37)
Defir s 3	hitions def <i>corporatised corporation</i> ins 1997 No. 23 s 74 amd 2000 No. 46 s 3 sch; 2002 No. 34 s 74 sch 6 sub 2009 No. 17 s 331 sch 1 def <i>GOC</i> ins 1994 No. 38 s 19

om 1995 No. 23 s 27(1) def *rail government entity* ins 2013 No. 19 s 120 sch 1 def *rules of court* sub 1995 No. 23 s 27

Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative Investigationss 17om 2001 No. 73 s 96 sch 1

Operation of other laws s 18 sub 1995 No. 23 s 28

Division 5—Application of Act div hdg ins 1994 No. 38 s 20

Applications 18A	on of Act to GOCs and rail government entities ins 1994 No. 38 s 20 sub 2013 No. 19 s 120 sch 1			
Applications 18B	on of Act to corporate entities of local governments ins 1997 No. 23 s 75 amd 2000 No. 46 s 3 sch; 2009 No. 17 s 331 sch 1 sub 2010 No. 23 s 352 sch 1			
Application of Act to State and relevant entity under Transport Infrastructure Act 1994				
s 18C	ins 2010 No. 19 s 43			
Decision r s 33	naker must comply with request except in certain circumstances amd 1992 No. 36 s 2 sch 2			
Content o s 34	f statement sub 1992 No. 68 s 3 sch 1			
Rules may s 55	y provide for service etc. om 1995 No. 23 s 29			
PART 7— pt hdg	DECLARATIONS prev pt 7 hdg om 1995 No. 23 s 30 pres pt 7 hdg ins 2005 No. 70 s 107E sub 2006 No. 8 s 73			
Small Cla s 58	ims Tribunals Act 1973 reference prev s 58 om 1995 No. 23 s 30 pres s 58 ins 2005 No. 70 s 107E sub 2006 No. 8 s 73			
Amendment of Constitution (Executive Actions Validity) Acts 59om R2 (see RA s 40)				
Amendme s 60	ent of Parliamentary Commissioner Act om R2 (see RA s 40)			
Amendme s 61	ent of Acts Interpretation Act om R2 (see RA s 40)			
SCHEDU sch hdg sch 1	LE 1—OPERATION OF OTHER LAWS sub 1995 No. 23 s 31(1) amd 1994 No. 8 s 491 sch 5 (amd 2003 No. 54 ss 34, 39); 1995 No. 23 s 31(2)–(4); 1997 No. 38 s 55; 1998 No. 43 s 31; 1999 No. 68 s 12; 1999 No. 70 s 166 sch 1; 2000 No. 46 s 3 sch (amdt 4 (om of item 7) could not be given effect); 2000 No. 56 s 52 sch 1; 2000 No. 57 s 6; 2000 No. 58 s 2 sch; 2002 No. 34 s 74 sch 6; 2002 No. 36 s 45 sch 2; 2002 No. 43 s 112 sch 2; 2003 No. 30 s 169 sch 1; 2003 No. 86 s 16 sch; 2004 No. 24 s 30; 2003 No. 67 s 7; 2005 No. 70 ss 107F, 166 sch; 2006 No. 8 s 74; 2006 No. 54 s 21; 2007 No. 21 s 71; 2007 No. 36 s 2 sch; 2007 No. 37 s 91; 2007 No. 59 s 152 sch; 2007 No. 23 s 55 (amd 2007 No. 55 s 54 sch 1); 2009 No. 24 s 1474; 2009 No. 53 s 155; 2009 No. 17 s 331 sch 1; 2010 No. 42 s 214 sch			

Judicial Review Act 1991

	LE 2—DECISIONS FOR WHICH REASONS NEED NOT BE GIVEN ation of criminal justice amd 1997 No. 68 s 145(1); 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1
Misconduc prov hdg s 3	et etc. sub 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1 amd 1997 No. 59 s 48 sch 1; 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1; 2009 No. 24 s 1475
Intelligenc s 4	e functions of Crime and Misconduct Commission sub 1997 No. 68 s 145(2); 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1
Certain de s 5	cisions under Crime and Misconduct Act 2001 sub 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1
Particular s 5A	decisions under the Weapons Act 1990 prev s 5A ins 1997 No. 68 s 145(3) om 2001 No. 69 s 378 sch 1 pres s 5A ins 2003 No. 37 s 80
Certain de s 5B	cisions under the Prostitution Act 1999 ins 1999 No. 73 s 179 sch 3
Appointmo s 8	e nt decisions amd 1996 No. 37 s 147 sch 2; 2009 No. 25 s 83 sch
Police Serv s 9	vice decisions amd 1992 No. 36 s 2 sch 2; 1992 No. 68 s 3 sch 1
Competitiv s 14	ve commercial activities of certain State authorities amd 1994 No. 38 s 21; 1996 No. 29 s 97 sch 2
Assessmen s 15	ts and calculation of tax etc. amd 2011 No. 8 s 122 sch
Collection s 16	of tax etc. amd 2011 No. 8 s 122 sch
SCHEDUI	LE 3—COMPARATIVE TABLE amd 2004 No. 43 s 3 sch
	LE 4—RULES OF COURT RELATING TO APPLICATIONS FOR DICIAL REVIEW om R3 (see RA s 40)
Interpreta s 1	tion om R3 (see RA s 40)
Form of ap s 2	om R3 (see RA s 40)
Form of ap s 3	om R3 (see RA s 40)
Applications 4	n for statutory order of review and for review om R3 (see RA s 40)

Relief based on application for review if application made for statutory order of review			
s 5 sub 1992 No. 68 s 3 sch 1 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Related damages claim s 6 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Filing documents s 7 amd 1992 No. 68 s 3 sch 1 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Fixing of directions hearings 8om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Service on other parties s 9 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Orders and directions at directions hearing s 10 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Hearing and determination of application at directions hearing if parties agrees 11om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Non-appearance of parties at directions hearings 12om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Motion for dismissal or stay at directions hearings 13amd 1992 No. 36 s 2 sch 2om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Motion for dismissal to be made promptlys 14om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Motion for costs order at directions hearings 15om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Interlocutory orders or directions to be sought at directions hearings 16om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Motion for interlocutory order or direction otherwise than at directions hearings 17om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Noncompliance with interlocutory orders 18om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Additional requirements for order of certioraris 19om R3 (see RA s 40)			
No action in relation to things done under mandamus order s 20 om R3 (see RA s 40)			
Consolidation of actions for prerogative injunctionss 21om R3 (see RA s 40)			

Judicial Review Act 1991

Endnotes

Proceedings in relation to statements of reasons

s 22 om R3 (see RA s 40)

Use of affidavits s 23 om R3 (see RA s 40)

Application by unincorporated body s 24 om R3 (see RA s 40)

Joining of action for declaration or injunction s 25 om R3 (see RA s 40)

SCHEDULE 5—FORMS RELATING TO APPLICATIONS FOR JUDICIAL REVIEW

om R3 (see RA s 40)

SCHEDULE 6—APPLICATION OF ACT TO GOCS

ins 1994 No. 38 s 22

amd 1994 No. 8 s 491 sch 5 (amd 2003 No. 54 ss 34, 39); 1994 No. 64 s 293 sch 4; 1995 No. 32 s 23 sch; 1996 No. 29 s 97 sch 2; 2000 No. 46 s 3 sch; 2008 No. 67 s 123; 2010 No. 19 s 44; 2013 No. 19 s 120 sch 1

7 Forms notified or published in the gazette

Lists of forms are no longer included in reprints. Now see the separate forms document published on the website of the Office of the Queensland Parliamentary Counsel at <www.legislation.qld.gov.au> under Information—Current annotations. This document is updated weekly and the most recent changes are marked with a change bar.

© State of Queensland 2013 Authorised by the Parliamentary Counsel